Otterford Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 10 April 2018 at 19.30 hrs.

Present: OPC Councillors Mike Canham(Chairman), Rosemary Viant (Vice Chairman), Steve Campbell, Charlie Field, Phil Wright, one former parishioner, and the Clerk.
	Item
	Detail

	Action

	
	Community Time
Linda Gower, one of the co-authors of the ‘History of Otterford’ Book, attended to hand over information about the storage of her archives about the parish.  These were being held at the Somerset Heritage Centre in Taunton, but the Council could ask to borrow them by means of a formal letter if it needed access to them in future.  She was thanked for her efforts.

	

	
	Reports from other organisations

	

	
	Cllr Thorne was unable to attend but sent a written report, which included:
· The libraries consultation had been extended until June 13
· Highways England had agreed to establish a community forum about the A358 development, once a preferred route is announced
· Faster Broadband – further delays are likely.  Gigaclear should be in touch with communities about changes to the Phase 2 rollout timetable.  They are also holding a public consultation on ‘difficult to reach’ areas (ending 26 April)

· Potholes – Somerset has received an extra £4m to repair damage caused by the winter weather

Cllr Henley – not present


	

	
	Avon & Somerset Constabulary – not present


	

	1.
	Apologies
None

	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest 
1. Cllr Canham is a member of the Otterford Parish Hall Committee

2. Cllrs Canham and Viant are Trustees of the Otterford Charity
There were no further Declarations of Interest in agenda items that accord with any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (s31 & 33 of the Localism Act 2011).

	

	3.
	Meeting of 13 March

	

	3.1
	The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and signed. 

	

	3.2
	Matters Arising:


	

	3.2.1
	Parish Hall – no further progress – ongoing. 
 
	MC


	3.2.2
	Playing field – still too wet for the Parish Handyman to complete the wood treatments.

	B/F to May

	3.2.3
	Bank accounts – The Council was still operating with two bank accounts.  The Unity Trust Bank had explained to the Clerk that the easiest way of expediting the transfer of funds was to cancel the sole standing order with Santander and set up a new one with the Unity Trust [this had been done], then write a cheque for the balance remaining with Santander to be transferred to the Unity Trust.  It was agreed to do this and a cheque was duly signed.  


	Clerk

	3.2.4
	Community Defibrillators – now in place and fully operational.  Familiarisation sessions would be held at the Candlelight Inn and The Holman Clavel Inn in the near future. 


	

	3.2.5
	Fingerposts – The volunteers were continuing to work on two posts but the weather conditions had not been helpful.  Cllr Viant had looked at a couple of posts (renovated by another contractor) in Kingston St Mary but had not been very impressed.  She thought these had just been tidied up a bit and not fully restored.  She suggested for future posts the Council could consider getting contractors to prepare the posts and volunteers could then do the painting.  
 
	

	3.2.6
	Risk assessments – The Council revisited the core Parish Council Risk Assessment, discussed at the March meeting, and agreed a number of amendments.   It was also agreed the Clerk would back up OPC files monthly in the internet ‘cloud’.

	Clerk

	3.2.7
	St Leonard’s Church – further to the last meeting, the Clerk had sought advice from SALC regarding the position re parish councils making payments to churches. Advice received was that Councils had to make their own judgements when considering this issue.  The Council agreed to make a belated 2017/18 grant totalling £453.02 to St Leonard’s Church.     

	Clerk

	4.
	Planning


	

	4.1
	New applications  -  29/18/0006, Erection of porch to the side of Home Croft, Bishopswood.  The Council had no comment on this application.

29/18/0004, Erection of poultry shed at Higher Warrens Farm, Churchinford. The Council had no comment on this application.

29/18/0005, Erection of an agricultural worker’s dwelling at Higher Warrens Farm, Churchinford.  The Council agreed to object to this application on the grounds of no obvious agricultural justification, proposed development too close to the road, further development in the AONB.  Clerk to discuss with Lisa Turner, Planning Officer at the AONB.

	Clerk

	4.2    
	Applications granted – none

	

	4.3
	Applications refused - none

	

	5.
	Other Matters –

	

	5.1
	End of World War 1 Centenary Commemoration and the Duck Fayre – Cllr Canham gave a verbal update on planning for both events.  

	

	5.2
	Bridleway - Peter Hobley (SCC) had written, having discussed matters with the engineer. The latter had produced a preliminary design, but PH thought it would be helpful to have input from a contractor before going out to tender for the work.  It would also help with producing costings.  The Council agreed   with this proposal; once the cost of the project was clear it would be easier to judge whether the costs were justifiable in the present financial climate.

	Clerk

	5.3
	OPF half-yearly inspection – Cllrs Viant and Canham submitted a written report on their recent inspection.  Mrs Smith, the playing Field Warden, had been unable to attend.  A number of actions had been raised in the report and some were outstanding from the last inspection but had not been actioned because of the inclement weather.  Clerk to pursue.  Some trees in the hedge near a telegraph pole needed attention.  Cllrs Wright/Campbell to deal.

	Clerk

PW/SC

	5.4
	Church Farm development – Clerk to speak to Debbie Arscott at TDBC and register an interest in the s106 funding attached to this development.  Future possibilities for the playing field could be a new castle-type play item, a replacement big swing (both showing some signs of wear and deterioration), and improved surfacing which would last longer than the honeycomb type presently in use.

	Clerk

	5.5
	Otterford Playing Fields Lease agreement - Cllr Canham had written to the Chairman of the Otterford Charity about renewing the Lease early in order to be able to attract grants and had received a favourable reply.  Formal negotiations to start in due course.


	MC/RV

	5.6
	Otterford Charity Parish Council Trustee appointments.  The Council agreed to re-nominate Cllr Canham, whose 4 year term was now up.  

	Clerk

	5.7
	Annual Parish and Annual Parish Council meetings – draft agendas for both meetings, to take place in May, were agreed.
	

	6.
	Correspondence 

	

	6.1
	Cllr Canham had received a holding reply from the Devon & Somerset Fire & Rescue Service about problems with water pressure during the recent fire in the village. (Post meeting note – chased again on 13th April)  
He had received a helpful reply from Somerset Waste partnership about escaped plastic water bottles from the recycling lorries; contractors would be reminded to close the stillage flaps on their lorries to stop rubbish escaping and an SWP officer would monitor the crew to ensure compliance.  Members of the public witnessing crews travelling without stillage flaps being closed should report this to SWP with the registration of the offending lorry. 
Other correspondence was noted.

	

	7.   
	Financial matters


	

	7.1
	Bank Accounts – see 3.2.3 above


	

	7.2
	Monthly financial summary – noted.
	Clerk



	7.3
	Payment of invoices – agreed.


	

	8.
	AOB

	

	8.1
	Cllr Canham and the Clerk circulated a Finance Projection paper, for later discussion, with outline finance projections for 2018/19 and thoughts about possible spending of some of the Council’s reserves.  It was important to keep some money in reserve in case of unforeseen expenses: good practice elsewhere is to keep either two years’ income or one year’s income plus the cost of the next parish Council election. However, as the Council owns property, this may justify holding a larger reserve. 

	

	9.
	Date of next meeting:   8.30pm, Tuesday 8 May 2018, following the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Parish Council meeting.
	

















